
 

Virtual City Council Meeting 
Monday, March 1, 2021 

 

The Mebane City Council held its regular monthly meeting at 6:00 p.m., Monday, March 1, 2021. 
Due to public health concerns related to COVID-19, the meeting was held virtually via Zoom. 

Council Present via Zoom: 
Mayor Ed Hooks 
Mayor Pro-Tem Jill Auditori 
Councilmember Tim Bradley 
Councilmember Everette Greene 
Councilmember Sean Ewing 
Councilmember Patty Philipps 

 

 

City Staff Present via Zoom 
Assistant City Manager Chris Rollins 
City Attorney Lawson Brown 
City Clerk Stephanie Shaw 
IT Director Kirk Montgomery 
Outgoing/Retiring Finance Dir. Jeanne Tate 
Incoming Finance Director Daphna Schwartz 
Development Director Cy Stober 
Fire Chief Bob Louis

Mayor Hooks called the virtual meeting to order. Mr. Bradley gave the invocation.  

Mayor Hooks recognized the Mebane Police Department as they recently held their First Annual 
Employee Appreciation Banquet. Mayor Hooks congratulated the recipients that received the 
following awards that were presented at the banquet: 

 Employee of 1st Quarter - Officer Brice Sessoms 
 Employee of 2nd Quarter - Investigator Michael Holub  
 Employee of 3rd Quarter – Accreditation Manager Kristen Bowers 
 Employee of 4th Quarter - Officer Russell Suitt 
 Employee of the Year!! - Officer Brice Sessoms 

Mayor Hooks recognized and commended Adam Powell who recently announced that he is 
stepping down as full-time Editor of the Mebane Enterprise.  He thanked Mr. Powell for his honest, 
straightforward approach to journalism, always lifting up Mebane and its citizens in a positive light. 
Mr. Bradley stated that he is proud of the Mebane Police Department and also commended Mr. 
Powell for a job well done over the years in his role as Editor of the Enterprise. Ms. Philipps and 
Mr. Ewing added brief comments commending Mr. Powell as well. 

Mayor Hooks recognized Finance Director Jeanne Tate as she will be retiring February 28, 2021.  
Mayor Hooks stated that Ms. Tate has been a tremendous asset to the City of Mebane. He read 
aloud the following resolution: 

RESOLUTION HONORING JEANNE TATE FOR HER SERVICE  
AS FINANCE DIRECTOR FOR THE CITY OF MEBANE 

WHEREAS, Jeanne Tate joined the City of Mebane seven years ago as Finance Director following a 
successful career with various other local government finance departments in North Carolina; and 

WHEREAS, Jeanne Tate has improved numerous back-office processes to assure the City’s 
compliance with the North Carolina General Statutes, the Governmental Accounting Standards, 
and the Local Government Commission’s requirements, as well as taking on the mammoth task of 
converting the City to a modern accounting system to improve process efficiencies; and 

WHEREAS, Jeanne has introduced various financial policies including the Fund Balance Policy, Debt 
Policy and numerous others, all of which make the City of Mebane Mebane’s financial practices 
sound and stable; and 

WHEREAS, she garnered several awards and accolades over her three decades of service, including 
the Government Finance Officers Association’s Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in 
Financial Reporting and Distinguished Budget Presentation awards; and 

WHEREAS, Jeanne’s progressive approach to debt management has saved taxpayers significant 
dollars; and 



 

WHEREAS, under her leadership, the City of Mebane was upgraded to a bond rating of “AA+” by 
Standard and Poor’s Corporation in 2017 as a result of her sound management practices, strong 
finances, and low direct debt; and 

WHEREAS, her exceptional fiscal and management influence has made a lasting positive impact in 
the City of Mebane; 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the City Council expresses its sincere gratitude to Jeanne 
Tate for her professionalism, unparalleled commitment to the financial well-being of the City, and 
her steadfast public service and commitment to the community. 

Adopted this 1th day of March, 2021. 

         ________________________ 
         Ed Hooks, Mayor 

Mr. Greene said that Ms. Tate has done an outstanding job and has been a blessing, echoing the 
Mayor’s comment that she has been an asset to the City. He stated that she will be missed. Ms. 
Tate stated that it was an honor to work with everyone in Mebane and she is proud of all that was 
accomplished during her tenure.   Mr. Rollins added that it was an absolute pleasure working with 
Ms. Tate. He commended her and thanked her hard work bringing the City’s policies and 
procedures up-to-date, as well as the great work with the financial software conversion. Mr. Ewing 
thanked Ms. Tate for everything she has done. 

Mayor Hooks recognized Fire Captain John Schultz as he will be retiring on March 31, 2021. He 
read aloud the following resolution. 

A RESOLUTION HONORING JOHN SCHULTZ FOR 26 YEARS  
OF SERVICE WITH THE CITY OF MEBANE FIRE DEPARTMENT  

 

WHEREAS, the City of Mebane is desirous of recognizing long-term employees; and  

WHEREAS, John Schultz began his service with the Mebane Fire Department as a volunteer 
firefighter in February of 1993 and was hired as a career firefighter in December of 1994. 
Throughout his loyal career, he obtained numerous certifications, gaining considerable 
knowledge. At the date of his retirement, he will have served his last five years with the 
department as Captain of Fire Prevention; and 

WHEREAS, John Schultz’s exemplary performance of his duties and responsibilities, and his 
working relationships were always characterized by outstanding diligence to his profession. Always 
checking in and showing genuine care for his fellow firefighters, as well as, the firefighters that 
came before him. Often being favorably looked upon as the department “counselor” and a booster 
of morale; and  

WHEREAS, John Schultz has made important contributions to the department as demonstrated by 
his abilities, and has been very influential to new fire personnel, taking them under his wing, 
sharing his knowledge of firefighting, pride in equipment, along with sharing of his love for the fire 
service “brotherhood”; and 

WHEREAS, John Schultz will retire on March 31, 2021, after serving the City of Mebane for 26 years 
and 3 months. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council extends respect and appreciation on 
behalf of a grateful city to John Schultz for his years of service. 

Adopted this 1st day of March 2021. 

         ________________________ 
         Ed Hooks, Mayor 



 

Captain Schultz stated that he has a lot of fond memories over the years here in Mebane. He said 
it has been an honor to serve the City of Mebane and its citizens.  Mr. Bradley said that he 
remembers when Captain Schultz came on to the department as a volunteer which is an important 
aspect because it shows that the individual is in the service because of their love for the 
community, then he transitioned into a career guy and has been a faithful, honest, hard worker 
and it has been an honor to work with him.  Ms. Philipps said that Captain Schultz has always been 
“Firefighter John” and that is what he will always be remembered as. She said she fondly 
remembers all those trips to the fire station and to her children, Captain Schultz was the “face of 
Mebane”.  Captain Schultz expressed his gratitude to the Council for all that they have done for 
the department and for himself. 

Mr. Rollins introduced Daphna Schwartz, stating that staff is recommending her for the position 
of the new Finance Director. He shared that she has worked in local government for the last 11 
years, the last 3.5 years as the Town of Hillsborough Finance Director. Mr. Rollins spoke highly of 
Ms. Schwartz and her education, experience and training. Ms. Philipps made a motion, seconded 
by Mr. Ewing, to appoint Ms. Schwartz as Mebane’s Finance Director. The motion carried 
unanimously.  

Mr. Rollins introduced the new Public Works Director Chuck Smith. He spoke highly of Mr. Smith 
and shared his education, experience and training. Mr. Smith stated that the City staff has been 
very welcoming. He thanked Council and said he is looks forward to working with everyone. 

Mayor Hooks commented that comments made during the Public Comment Period should be held 
to a three-minute limit.   

During the Public Comment Period, John Dempsey, 1205 Highland Loop Rd., Hillsborough, NC 
requested that the Mebane City Council discuss and adopt a resolution that would put the City of 
Mebane on record as in support of the spirit and intent of the Water and Sewer Management, 
Planning, and Boundary Agreement (WASMPBA). Although Mebane is not a party to this 
agreement, Mebane is a neighbor to some of the those who are including Orange County. The 
WASMPBA currently provides zoning protections to some rural Orange County residents, 
particularly those to the south of West Ten Road as well as to the Gravely Hill Middle School, 
creating a kind of rural buffer by eliminating extension of water and sewer utilities into certain 
areas under Orange Counties jurisdiction.  Many residents have relied on these agreements in 
making important family decisions. In light of the Buckhorn Area Plan, the City of Mebane could 
reinforce that trust by adopting a resolution of support.  

Also, during the Public Comment Period, Adam Powell, former Editor of the Mebane Enterprise, 
thanked Council and the City staff for being so helpful over the years. He thanked everyone for 
their kind remarks earlier in the meeting. He shared that he is thrilled that the Main Street Program 
is coming to the City and said he hopes to continue to be a part of the process.  He said after much 
research about the Main Street Program and what it has done for other NC cities, he is excited for 
what it can do for downtown Mebane. Mr. Powell expressed his love for Mebane and stated that 
he and his wife look forward to raising their children in Mebane for years to come. 

Continuing the Public Comment Period, Beth Bronson, 1221 Buckhorn Road, Mebane, commented 
on action taken by Council at the March 3, 2021 meeting, a rezoning approval for property at 6016 
West Ten Road as submitted by Al. Neyer.  She said that Mr. Bradley made a comment after the 
public hearing in which he stated that Orange County must condone the development because 
they wanted to extend water and sewer in that area and that residents should expect to see more 
growth because of that. She said she would like to clarify that the water and sewer agreement 
specifically refers to development north of West Ten and it seems that an amendment to that 
agreement would be required in order to service those two parcels that have already been 
approved, Medline South and the 6016 West Ten Road property.  She added that Mr. Greene also 
made a statement to the effect that “the decision we make today on this parcel will have far-
reaching, long-term effects” and she agrees. She said it is her belief that the decision to make a 
square peg fit in a round hole does not seem to work for the way that so many projects are going 



 

on simultaneously and this parcel was strictly supposed to be used as rural residential. It was also 
confirmed last month that the traffic impact analysis was not performed for either Medline 
properties, annexation or rezoning requests, because of promised funding for roadway 
improvements including a road widening of two feet. She said given the long-term goals for this 
area, a two-foot road widening does not feel sufficient to sustain this plan.  She thanked the 
Councilmembers that identified the Al. Neyer rezoning request as not harmonious with the 
surrounding area. 

Clerk Shaw read aloud the following two public comments submitted via email. 

Good evening all, I’m Fiona Johann, unfortunately work has pulled be away from this meeting but I have 
full faith in our city clerk to read my message below. 

I want to start by thanking city council members for listening to public comments made about the Buckhorn 
Area Plan and delaying your vote on the matter until Orange County also had a chance to review the plan. 
I come to you and the public today to share information I have about the Buckhorn Area Plan as I believe 
the best plans come from groups of interested and informed parties coming together. 

To our residents, The City of Mebane and Orange County are working on a plan to extend the economic 
development district in eastern Mebane. In order to do so they co-commissioned a study, The Buckhorn 
Area Plan. It recommends extending the boundaries for industrial development and discourages rural 
residential growth in favor of industrial manufacturing. This is a major shift from the long-standing land 
use plans for economic development, in place by both The City of Mebane and Orange County. I encourage 
you to view the 2030 Orange County Comprehensive Land Use Plan and the Mebane by Design Plan and 
compare it to the proposed Buckhorn Area Plan. This plan will encourage industrial growth around not 
only rural residential housing but also Gravely Middle School, local farms, Seven Mile Creek, and the soccer 
complex.  

To the Council, I ask that you and the commissioners address at least the following questions during the 
March 9 working session: 

1. How and when will the public be able to engage? There is currently no public comment allowed 
during a working session, when will Orange County Commissioners and Mebane City Council come 
together to hear from the public on this matter? 

2. If you feel you must continue with this area plan I ask you and the commissioners to consider a 
binding agreement on a joint area plan instead of the BAP plan as it stands now. The most 
important aspect of a binding agreement is that Orange County and Mebane City would need to 
both agree on any rezoning in the area. This means that both Orange County and Mebane City 
residents would have equal representation and be able to weigh in on changes made to local 
zoning. 

 
To both residents and council, I want to make clear that I do not oppose development nor do I oppose 
neighbor’s rights to sell their land. I appreciate and respect that we are in need of jobs for our local 
residents and tax money for our municipalities. Industrial builds will not bring the jobs our community is 
looking for, it is well known that industrial companies are moving toward automation, not hiring large 
groups of people. Furthermore, the entire plan seems to serve up land to developers on a silver platter 
while not addressing those who are currently underserved in our community, helping the 1%, not the 
majority. I hope that our local governments and community can come together and create a plan that truly 
would benefit the citizens of the area and both governments. I ask our residents, council members and 
commissioners to think outside the industrial box and come up with a better plan that helps this area 
preserve its natural feel and supports its residents. 
 
Thank you, 
Fiona Johann 
 

*** 
 

I, along with all the other residents on the west side of Fourth St. (Our back yards border properties on 3rd 
St. - as a matter if reference), between Roosevelt and McKinley streets wish to voice our strenuous 
objection to a proposed sidewalk and enhanced ditch on our side of the road. This sidewalk is not needed 
in the first place, and would not be used, as it would be too close to resident's front door.  There is much 
more space on the east side of the street if you feel a sidewalk must be installed. Please consider other 



 

options, such as no sidewalk at all, making 4th St. a one-way street, widening the road slightly to make a 
bike/pedestrian lane, no parking on the roadside, etc.  Please put taxpayer $ to a more beneficial cause 
such as enhancing the downtown area to benefit small business. Maybe do what you can to get rid of some 
of those unused cables strung on the hundreds of poles that are such an eyesore.  

Thanks for your consideration. 

Ron Coleman 

506 South Fourth St. 

*** 

Mayor Hooks gave an overview of the Consent Agenda.  

a. Approval of Minutes- 
i. February 1, 2021 Virtual Regular Meeting 
ii. February 3, 2021 Virtual Continued Public Hearings 

b. Petition for Voluntary Contiguous Annexation- BT-OH, LLC- UPS 
c. Quarterly Financial Report for period ending December 31, 2020 
d. Contract to audit accounts FY20-21 

 
Mr. Bradly made a motion, seconded by Mr. Greene, to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

Item b.  

RESOLUTION SETTING DATE OF PUBLIC HEARING ON 
QUESTION OF ANNEXATION PURSUANT TO G.S. 160A-31 

     WHEREAS, a petition requesting annexation of the area described herein has been received; 
and 
 
     WHEREAS, certification by the City Clerk as to the sufficiency of the petition has been made; 
 
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Mebane, North Carolina 
that: 
 
     Section 1. A public hearing on the question of annexation of the area described herein will be 
held virtually via Zoom at 6:00 p.m. on April 5, 2021 with a continued public hearing for Council’s 
vote on Wednesday, April 7, 2021. 
 
     Section 2. The area proposed for annexation is described as follows:  
 
Annexation Area #1 
 
BEING all that area of land containing +/- 91.04 acres located in Melville Township, Alamance 
County, North Carolina; being portions of tracts having been conveyed to BT-OH, LLC by deed 
recorded under DB 4096, Pg. 653 of the Alamance County Registry, and also a portion of that 260’ 
public right-of-way of Interstate 40/85, and being more particularly described as follows: 
 
COMMENCING at a rebar and cap set on the north side of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway (60’ public 
right-of-way) said rebar having NC Grid (NAD83/2011) coordinates of Northing = 840,983.87’ and 
Easting = 1,902,744.68’, thence a tie line North 68 deg. 53 min. 02 sec. East 12.59 feet to an iron 
pipe found on the northern right-of-way line of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway, said iron pipe also 
being the POINT OF BEGINNING; thence with a northeastern line of SIP 2890 NCCP, LLC (DB 3807, 
Pg. 583) North 46 deg. 35 min. 17 sec. West 695.18 feet to an iron pipe found in the bed of a creek; 
thence with reference lines within the creek, the centerline of creek being the true property line, 
the following 25 calls: 

1) North 64 deg. 45 min. 40 sec. East 13.97 feet to a computed point; 
2) North 49 deg. 43 min. 24 sec. East 95.41 feet to a computed point; 



 

3) North 86 deg. 12 min. 48 sec. East 48.45 feet to a computed point; 
4) North 78 deg. 09 min. 41 sec. East 80.48 feet to a computed point; 
5) North 81 deg. 21 min. 57 sec. East 168.42 feet to a computed point; 
6) North 88 deg. 50 min. 34 sec. East 66.81 feet to a computed point; 
7) North 37 deg. 38 min. 00 sec. East 221.38 feet to a computed point; 
8) North 85 deg. 20 min. 20 sec. East 78.40 feet to a computed point; 
9) North 42 deg. 36 min. 41 sec. East 188.74 feet to a computed point; 
10) North 02 deg. 35 min. 13 sec. West 224.46 feet to a computed point; 
11) North 23 deg. 01 min. 40 sec. East 79.08 feet to a computed point; 
12) North 32 deg. 02 min. 10 sec. East 205.82 feet to a computed point; 
13) North 27 deg. 48 min. 18 sec. East 87.30 feet to a computed point; 
14) North 36 deg. 34 min. 23 sec. East 84.41 feet to a computed point; 
15) North 23 deg. 00 min. 01 sec. East 179.86 feet to a computed point; 
16) North 27 deg. 26 min. 40 sec. East 117.67 feet to a computed point; 
17) North 23 deg. 48 min. 28 sec. East 74.90 feet to a computed point; 
18) North 70 deg. 47 min. 48 sec. East 28.62 feet to a computed point; 
19) North 05 deg. 29 min. 18 sec. West 34.06 feet to a computed point; 
20) North 24 deg. 49 min. 52 sec. East 100.88 feet to a computed point; 
21) North 40 deg. 39 min. 49 sec. East 25.88 feet to a computed point; 
22) North 22 deg. 45 min. 27 sec. East 57.42 feet to a computed point; 
23) North 56 deg. 46 min. 02 sec. East 68.02 feet to a computed point; 
24) North 28 deg. 37 min. 29 sec. East 29.34 feet to a computed point; 
25) North 51 deg. 34 min. 29 sec. East 86.22 feet to a computed point on the southern 

right-of-way line of Interstate 40/85 (260’ right-of-way); thence crossing I-40/85 North 13 deg. 56 
min. 45 sec. East 260.00 feet to a computed point; thence with the northern right-of-way line of 
Interstate 40/85 South 76 deg. 03 min. 15 sec. East 887.95 feet to a computed point; thence South 
75 deg. 55 min. 00 sec. East 147.25 feet to a computed point; thence crossing I-40/85 South 14 
deg. 05 min. 00 sec. West 260.00 feet to a computed point on the southern right-of-way line of I-
40/85; thence South 75 deg. 55 min. 00 sec. East 165.17 feet to an iron rod set; thence with a 
curve to the left having a radius of 3949.72 feet and a chord bearing and distance of South 76 deg.  
53 min. 11 sec. East 121.49 feet to a computed point; thence leaving the right-of-way line of 
Interstate 40/85 with the existing Corporate Limits (PB 76, Pg. 219) South 39 deg. 24 min. 24 sec. 
East  99.10 feet to a computed point; thence South 00 deg. 40 min. 20 sec. West 1103.04 feet to 
a computed point; thence South 03 deg. 16 min. 36 sec West 595.57 feet a computed point on 
the northern right of way line of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway; thence with said right of way line a 
curve to the right having a radius of 770.00 feet and a chord bearing and distance of North 81 deg. 
25 min. 57 sec. West 192.84 feet to an iron rod set; thence with a curve to the left having a radius 
of 2280.00 feet and a chord bearing and distance of North 79 deg. 39 min. 49 sec. West 431.06 
feet to an iron rod set; thence continuing with a curve to the left having a radius of 2280.00 feet 
and a chord bearing and distance of South 77 deg. 47 min. 34 sec. West 1340.63 feet to an iron 
pipe found, said iron pipe being the POINT OF BEGINNING. 
 
Annexation Area #2 
 
BEING all that area of land containing +/- 92.07 acres located in Melville Township, Alamance 
County, North Carolina; being tracts having been conveyed to BT-OH, LLC by deeds recorded under 
DB 4096, Pg. 649 and DB 4096, Pg. 653 of the Alamance County Registry, and also a portion of that 
260’ public right-of-way of Interstate 40/85 and a portion of that 60’ public right-of-way of Senator 
Ralph Scott Parkway, and being more particularly described as follows: 
 
COMMENCING at a rebar and cap set on the north side of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway (60’ public 
right-of-way); said rebar having NC Grid (NAD83/2011) coordinates of Northing = 840,983.87’ and 
Easting = 1,902,744.68’, thence a tie line North 68 deg. 53 min. 02 sec. East 12.59 feet to an iron 
pipe found on the northern right-of-way line of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway, thence with tie lines 
with the northern right-of-way line of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway with a curve to the right having 
a radius of 2280.00 feet and a chord bearing and distance of North 77 deg. 47 min. 34 sec. East 
1340.63 feet to an iron rod set; thence with a curve to the right having a radius of 2280.00 feet 
and a chord bearing and distance of South 79 deg. 39 min. 49 sec. East 431.06 feet; thence with a 



 

curve to the right having a radius of 770.00 feet and a chord bearing and distance of South 83 deg. 
17 min. 50 sec. West 242.45 feet to an iron rod set at the southwestern corner of BT-OH, LLC (DB 
4096, Page 649), said iron rod also being the POINT OF BEGINNING; thence leaving the northern 
right-of-way line of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway North 03 deg. 16 min. 36 sec. West 593.41 feet 
to an iron pipe found; thence with a western line of BT-OH, LLC (DB 4096, Pg. 653) North 00 deg. 
40 min. 20 sec. East 1122.42 feet to an iron pipe found; thence North 39 deg. 24 min. 24 sec. West 
55.46 feet to an iron pipe found on the southern right-of-way line of Interstate 40/85; thence 
crossing I-40/85 North 11 deg. 06 min. 24 sec. East 260.00 feet to a computed point; thence with 
the northern right-of-way line of I-40/85 right-of-way a curve to the left having a radius of 3689.72 
feet and a chord bearing and distance of South 84 deg. 45 min. 02 sec. East 749.18 feet to a 
computed point; thence with a curve to the left having a radius of 3489.65 feet and a chord bearing 
and distance of North 85 deg. 15 min. 05 sec. East 520.35 feet to a computed point; thence 
crossing I-40/85 South 09 deg. 01 min. 28 sec. East 260.00 feet to an iron pipe found; thence with 
an eastern line of Sarah S. Bradley (DB 2859, Pg. 935) and crossing Senator Ralph Scott Parkway 
South 30 deg. 44 min. 14 sec. East 2485.33 feet to a computed point on the southern right-of-way 
line of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway; thence with said right of-way line South 57 deg. 50 min. 13 
sec. West 159.42 feet to a computed point; thence with a curve to the right having a radius of 
660.00 feet and a chord bearing and distance of North 85 deg. 19 min. 25 sec. West 791.47 feet 
to a computed point; thence North 48 deg. 27 min. 37 sec. West 582.71 feet to a computed point; 
thence with a curve to the left having a radius of 570.00 feet and a chord bearing and distance of 
North 75 deg. 07 min. 31 sec. West 512.75 feet to a computed point; thence South 78 deg. 08 
min. 56 sec. West 657.30 feet to a computed point; thence with a curve to the right having a radius 
of 830.00 feet and a chord bearing and distance of South 83 deg. 06 min. 05 sec. West 143.28 feet 
to a computed point; thence leaving the southern right-of-way line of Senator Ralph Scott Parkway 
North 03 deg. 16 min. 36 sec. East 60.27 feet to an iron rod set; said iron rod being the POINT OF 
BEGINNING. 
 
 
      Section 3. Notice of the public hearing shall be published once in the Mebane Enterprise, a 
newspaper having general circulation in the City of Mebane, at least ten (10) days prior to the date 
of the public hearing. 
    
  Ed Hooks, Mayor 
 
ATTEST: 
  
Stephanie W. Shaw, City Clerk 
 
Jennifer Turner and Rachel Nilson, CPL Team, 400 Bellemeade Street, Suite 401, Greensboro, NC, 
presented a PowerPoint, providing an update on the Comprehensive Facilities Plan, see attached. 
They gave an overview of the report, highlighting each city facility, accessing building maintenance 
needs, space needs and future growth needs. The presentation was concluded with an overview 
of the Dashboard, an accessible digital compilation of all the collected data.  There was brief 
discussion among Council and staff.  

Mayor Hooks said that the Planning and Inspections Department seems to be in urgent need of 
additional building space. He questioned if the City should proceed with getting an estimate on 
expanding that building.  There was a consensus among Council to have staff get a final estimate 
for the expansion.  

A virtual Public Hearing was held on a request from Agape Baptist Church for adoption of an 
Ordinance to Extend the Corporate Limits. Mr. Brown spoke concerning the request. He stated 
that the property is a non-contiguous satellite annexation containing approximately 5.24 acres 
located at 1451 Mebane Oaks Road in Alamance County. No one from the public spoke concerning. 
Mr. Greene made a motion, seconded by Ms. Philipps, to continue the public hearing until 
Wednesday, March 3, 2021 at 6:00 p.m. The motion carried unanimously per a roll call vote.   

A virtual Public Hearing was held on a request from PT Greenland, LLC, to rezone +/-1.54 acres on 
South Fifth Street from B-2 (General Business) to B-2(CD) (General Business, Conditional) district 



 

development standards identified in the Mebane UDO 4-7.8.I and allowing for the following four 
(4) otherwise restricted uses:  

• Laundromat, Coin-Operated or Card  

• Restaurant (drive-in or take-out window only) 

• Restaurant (with drive-through) 

• Physical Fitness Center, Training Center 

Mr. Stober gave a brief overview of the request.  He shared that the lot is cleared and vacant and 
it located in the Mebane By Design G-1 Mixed (III) Primary Growth Area “Cameron Lane”.  Mr. 
Stober said there is one waiver request, to reduce the required 15-foot streetscape to 11-foot to 
accommodate the existing sidewalk. The site plan as submitted meets all other UDO development 
standards.  

Chad Huffine, Project Civil Engineer representing the applicant, 505 E. Davis Street, Burlington, 
NC, joined the meeting via Zoom.  Mr. Huffine shared that both the TRC and Planning Board have 
reviewed and approved the submitted site plan for the proposed development.  He stated that 
currently the property is zoned B-2 and because the property is proposed as a multi-tenant and 
small shopping center, having a criterion of more than one tenant and less than 15,000 gross 
square feet, the applicant is somewhat restricted as to the uses allowed on the property.  The 
previously mentioned four uses that are otherwise restricted uses are requested to be allowed, 
therefore, making the request a conditional rezoning.   

Mr. Greene asked for more detail regarding the restaurant with a drive-in or take out window only 
and the restaurant with a drive-through.  Mr. Huffine explained that during the pandemic, 
restaurants have seen an increase in take-out business, so one of the items they would like to add 
to the front portion of the building is an option to have a side door or side window for order pick-
ups in which an employee would take orders out or hand orders out to the customer.  The second 
area, would be a drive-up window similar to a coffee shop or bank teller on the south end portion 
of the building.  Mr. Huffine shared a slide depicting the traffic flow for the proposed window 
queues.  There was considerable discussion regarding the traffic flow and parking. Mr. Huffine 
assured Council that there is adequate capacity for the suggested traffic flow and parking for the 
development.  No one from the public spoke concerning the request. Mr. Greene made a motion, 
seconded by Mr. Ewing, to continue the public hearing until Wednesday, March 3, 2021 at 6:00 
p.m. The motion carried unanimously per a roll call vote.   

A virtual Public Hearing continued from last month’s meeting was held on a request for adoption 
of the Lowes Boulevard Corridor Plan.  Mr. Stober gave an overview, of the request, sharing that 
“Roadway Project #7” is an extension of Lowes Boulevard to connect Trollingwood-Hawfields Road 
with NC 119. As identified in the City’s Comprehensive Transportation Plan, construction of a new 
roadway is expected to improve connectivity and relieve congestion, especially at the intersection 
of Trollingwood-Hawfields Road and NC 119, which currently has a Level Of Service (LOS) F, as 
rated by the NC Department of Transportation. Furthermore, both NC 119 and Trollingwood-
Hawfields Road have LOS D at this location that could be addressed through congestion relief and 
safety improvement and are forecast to continue to have substandard LOS without new remedies 
to redirect traffic flows, even after both roads are widened by NCDOT with State funds. Mr. Stober 
spoke about two other thoroughfare plans adopted by the City which offer precedent on how the 
Lowes Boulevard Plan plan would function, Mebane Oaks Road Transportation Improvement Plan 
and Cameron Lane.  The Lowes Boulevard Corridor Plan would also function in a similar manner in 
providing guidance for staff when private development comes to the City with great projects. 
These plans serve the needs of the City in providing connection, requires construction as part of 
private development and give the City an approved design for possible NCDOT funding. Mr. Stober 
made clear that this plan is not a City construction project, it is not being used by City to force land 
sales and it is not an absolute set alignment. He continued by overviewing the thorough public 
engagement efforts of the City staff.  He went on to explain that at the February 1, 2021, meeting, 



 

the City Council discussed concerns of the presented concepts and what revisions they would like 
to consider for adoption, including omission of a connection to the driveway for the Hawfields 
Elementary and Garret Middle School campus, or possibly including this connection as part of a 
secondary phase. Additional options were presented as Concepts 5 & 6.   

Mayor Hooks shared his support for Concept 5.   

Ms. Philipps shared her support for Concept 3 which would allow a direct shot out to Trollingwood-
Hawfields Road for the commercial traffic but also has the piece that goes south that could possibly 
provide rear access to Southern States and the State Employees Credit Union.  Mr. Bradley said he 
agrees, stating that when this discussion first started, he envisioned a road that would come 
behind the three primary businesses and then curving over to hit Senator Ralph Scott Parkway.  
He thought the intent was to alleviate traffic on NC 119 between Lowes and Hawfields and possibly 
provide rear access to buildings that would be impacted by the widening of NC 119 and the rest 
of the property would develop however it would. He said he is not in favor of Concept 5 or 6.  He 
said he would like Concept 3 eliminating the lower section coming out below Strigos nearer to the 
truck stop, eliminating the round-a-bout and the section going up NC 119 and just have a simpler 
connector that edges as close as possible to the rear of those properties, coming out at Senator 
Ralph Scott Parkway.   

Ms. Auditori asked if it is in the City’s best interest to present an ideal road map so when 
development does happen, staff can show them what would work best for the City’s needs as a 
whole.  She feels it is important to have the two roads that connect down to Trollingwood-
Hawfields Road. She said if left up to the developers, the City may have a less than ideal roadway 
connectivity in that area.   

Ms. Philipps said she agrees with Mr. Bradley, she also thinks that multiple ways to get to one 
place to another is best so she still supports Concept 3. Mr. Ewing agreed with Ms. Philipps, 
supporting Concept 3.  Mr. Stober said it would be necessary for Council to make the rear access 
to those three properties a part of their motion as a condition so that staff can implement that 
portion in the plan.  Ms. Philipps and Mr. Ewing said they support that condition.  Mr. Rollins said 
even though these are well made plans, there are three major property owners involved and as 
the properties sell, the roads could shift a bit.  

After more discussion, Mr. Bradley asked if another concept could be drawn fined tuned to match 
what has been discussed.  Mr. Rollins confirmed Mr. Bradley’s request, a concept that extends 
Lowes Boulevard, then curves over towards the round-a-bout and to Senator Ralph Scott Parkway 
at the signal.  Mr. Bradley said yes and close enough to the rear of those properties to connect. 
Mr. Rollins said so that would be Concept 3, eliminating the straight leg over to Trollingwood and 
also eliminate the leg over to NC 119 at the school. Mr. Stober said staff has received feedback 
from NCDOT, that feels there is value in the additional three-way intersection at Trollingwood.  
Mr. Stober also said because these roadways would more than likely be development driven, they 
are all likely to require a Traffic Impact Analysis.  Ms. Philipps said her preference would still be 
Concept 3 as is but making sure that the north/south leg is close enough to those three properties 
on NC 119. 

David Squires, 1518 Trollingwood-Hawfields Road, Mebane, said that the pathway of these roads 
needs to be flexible for the developers.   

Clerk Shaw read aloud the following two public comments submitted via email.  

I am one of the owners of the property at 1902 S, NC-119, which is currently occupied by Southern 
States Cooperative.  We have been in conversation with the DOT, specifically engineers John Howell 
and Bruce Ketner regarding the future widening of 119.  The current plan, which is scheduled to 
begin right of way acquisition in the spring of 2022, limits entry/exit to our property to right turn 
only.  If the DOT moves forward with that plan it will devastate the value of our property as a retail 
site.  We currently have no connectivity with the State Employees Credit Union or any other 
adjacent property.  Options 1-3 of the proposed Lowe’s Corridor all appear to allow for the 



 

possibility of direct connection to a new roadway.  This would allow traffic to flow through our 
property from front to back and help with the overall viability of an existing property.  We would 
very much like to be part of any conversation that could allow for additional connectivity to our 
existing property.  We are not a prospective future tenant, rather we have added to the growth 
and stability of the city. We agreed to annexation by the city of Mebane over a decade ago and 
would like to continue to be part of its strategic growth.  It is not in anyone’s interest to have 
another dark store front as we all try to contend with the ongoing difficulties caused by the 
pandemic. 

Christopher R. Clifton, Member/Manager 
200 West First Street 
Winston-Salem, NC 27101 

*** 

To whom it may concern, 

Thank you for making Mebane a comfortable place for our students. While being a frequent 
consumer of the Mebane area, I am also a parent of a school-age child attending Hawfields Middle 
School. 

I write this to let you know I am opposed of the Lowe's blvd. extension. This would not only put our 
children in more danger for child-trafficking, it would also put them more at risk for accidents. 

I urge you to reconsider your plan of extension by asking you and the board, "at what cost are we 
creating the flow of traffic?" 

Sincerely, 

Andrea D. Cheek 

*** 

Mr. Stober shared Concept 5.  Mr. Rollins said he believes Concept 1A describes what Mr. Bradley 
is talking about, just get rid of the purple line and the extension to NC 119.  Ms. Philipps said if we 
keep the purple line as a potential future placeholder and make the connection over to NC 119 a 
purple line placeholder as well instead of a fully developed line that might accomplish both things 
of having the flexibility of where those other roads would go but also have the core spine in place 
where the City wants it to be. Mayor Hooks and Mr. Greene stated that is a good point.  Mr. 
Bradley said he does not have a problem with that.  

Mr. Ewing made a motion, seconded by Ms. Philipps, to continue the public hearing until 
Wednesday, March 3, 2021 at 6:00 p.m. The motion carried unanimously per a roll call vote.   

Fire Chief Bob Louis presented a request for approval of three (3) internal promotions from 
Engineer to Lieutenant. The promotions would provide the fire suppression crews a company 
officer in charge for strategies and tactics for suppression and rescue operations.  Ms. Philipps 
made a motion, seconded by Mr. Greene, to approve the request as presented.  

Fire Chief Louis presented a second request for reclassification of the Captain’s position in Fire 
Prevention. This position is currently a pay grade 18 with a salary range of $55,514.00 thru 
$86,048.00. I would request this reclassification be changed to Deputy Fire Marshal with a pay 
grade 19 with a range of $58,290.00 thru $90,350.00. The Fire Chief currently serves as the fire 
Chief, Fire Marshal, and Emergency Management coordinator for the City.  This reclassification 
will put us in line with other surrounding departments.  Mr. Bradley made a motion, seconded by 
Mr. Greene, to approve the request as presented. The motion carried unanimously.  

Mr. Greene requested a report of City sewer capacity after every project that has been approved 
comes on line. Mr. Rollins said the City Engineer Franz Holt and Utilities Director Kyle Smith have 
been working on that data and can provide a presentation.  

Mr. Rollins shared a few announcements: 



 

• Applications for the REAC are due March 10th.   
• Virtual Joint Meeting with Orange County BOCC- March 9th at 7p.m.- to discuss the 

Buckhorn Area Plan 

Council shared their concerns with the public not being able to provide input during the joint 
meeting. Mr. Brown said opportunities will be available at future meetings for public input. 

Mr. Rollins asked if Council prefers to hold the upcoming Budget Work Session on March 23rd in 
person or virtually. Council agreed to hold the session in person, socially distanced at the MACC. 

Mr. Rollins then asked if Council would like to hold the April 5th Regular Monthly Council meeting 
in person or virtually. Council agreed to continue holding the regular meetings virtually for now. 

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:35pm. 
 
 
Attest: ________________________    ______________________ 
            Stephanie W. Shaw, City Clerk    Ed Hooks, Mayor 
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